# Town of Mineral Springs Town Hall 3506 S. Potter Road Town Council Regular Meeting January 14, 2016 ~ 7:30 PM

#### Minutes Draft

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, January 14, 2016.

Present:

Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Peggy Neill, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Bettylyn Krafft, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings.

Absent: None.

Visitors: Nikolas Amadio and Tim McCulla.

With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of January 14, 2016 to order at 7:32 p.m.

# 1. Opening

- Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.
- Pledge of Allegiance.

#### 2. Public Comments

No comments.

#### 3. Consent Agenda

- Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
  - A. December 10, 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes
  - B. September 2015 Tax Collector's Report
  - C. September 2015 Finance Report

and **Councilwoman Krafft** seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

 Mayor Becker pointed out to the council that the Audit Report and Audited Financial Statements from Robert M. Burns were on the table in front of them. The report was approved by the Local Government Commission.

## 4. Consideration of an Eagle Scout Project – Nikolas Amadio

- Mr. Tim McCulla introduced himself as the Assistant Scoutmaster for Troop 46 and explained that he was assisting Mr. Nikolas Amadio with his Eagle Scout project. Mr. Amadio presented the council with a workbook (full Eagle Scout project plan), which has all the information that the council should ever need to know about his project. Mr. Amadio will be starting on the 17<sup>th</sup> (this Sunday) weather permitting. The project is going smoothly now and Mr. Amadio would like to get final approval from the council tonight. The project should take a couple of days to complete; plans are to be done on Monday [the 18<sup>th</sup>]. Councilwoman Critz commented/questioned that they were going to start on the 17<sup>th</sup>, not the 18<sup>th</sup> and the 18<sup>th</sup> is the new completion date. Mr. Amadio responded "yes ma'am". Mr. McCulla commented that they needed to account for the weather and if they had other issues; they do have the benefit of a three day weekend with this weekend being the Martin Luther King holiday.
- Mayor Becker pointed out that the final drawings were pretty close to the original presentation (with a little more detail) and reminded the council that they had offered a contribution toward the cost, but he didn't know at what time the council would like to make that available or when Mr. Amadio needed it. Mr. McCulla responded that the council could find that final number on the page labeled C-2 on the lower left hand side. Mr. McCulla explained that the council would find a description of the project in the workbook with a before and after rendition of what it will end up looking like. There is a distinct listing of all the materials including hard materials, plants and beautification items. The quantities and costs are all itemized out on page C-2 with a final figure of \$895. Councilwoman Critz mentioned that the council had with past projects contributed at the 50% level and she would suggest the council do it tonight. If Mr. Amadio is going to start soon, the council needs to get him the money. Mayor Becker mentioned that the council did approve an amount of 50% to a maximum of \$400.
- Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the expenditure of \$400.00 to Mr. Nikolas Amadio for our match for the Eagle Scout Project and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

• Councilwoman Neill commented that it was outstanding and she had never seen anything like it. Councilwoman Coffey added that it was the best package that she had ever seen brought before the council from a Boy Scout. Mayor Becker commented that they were hoping that Mr. Amadio could start the weekend before, but they did not have a final vote by the council to approve it; the minutes [from the meeting where Mr. Amadio made his presentation] made it clear that he had to come back. Mayor Becker commented that the council hadn't formally approved the final project and asked for a motion to approve.

 Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approval the final project as given to the council and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

Mayor Becker commented to Mr. Amadio that they were looking forward to it. It's going to be beautiful out there; it's really something we have wanted since the building was built. Ms. Brooks asked if Mayor Becker wanted Mr. Amadio to have something in his file from Union County. Mayor Becker responded yes, when Mr. Amadio has some kind of a sign off from inspections saving what he told the council that they told him about no inspection required it should be included in the final project completion that Mayor Becker will be signing off on. Councilwoman Coffey asked Mr. Amadio if he had met with Mark Griffin. Mr. Amadio responded that they were talking over email. Mayor Becker commented if Mr. Amadio had emails he could include those in a final submission; as long as we have something "We have decided we have to be very careful about the permit requirements, because they've become very strict on us, so we don't want to have, as long as you have those emails, print them out and put them in your final project for final approval and sign off", Mayor Becker said. Mr. McCulla commented that it would be their intent to go ahead and complete the project and then come back and do sort of an official hand off; it is done to how they said it was going to be done. If there are concerns or questions, they would certainly handle them at that time just to make sure everything is done perfectly. Mr. McCulla explained that they will need to get something from the town saying that the project has been completed to their satisfaction and signed off by a council member or the mayor. Mayor Becker commented that he traditionally does that and thanked Mr. and Mrs. Amadio; "we are very pleased to have Nikolas participate in this".

## 5. Greenway Violations Update and Consideration of Next Step

Mayor Becker noted that he was going to turn this one over to Ms. Brooks, because she has been the "work horse" getting this project moved forward; this is basically very good news. Ms. Brooks commented that it was great news and apologized for having to change the agenda, but she didn't get the email until Friday after the agenda packet went out on Thursday. Ms. Brooks explained that the town had received approval for the plans to correct the violations at the greenway and at Copper Run. Ms. Brooks asked the council how they wanted to go about getting a contractor or would we have to get bids. Mayor Becker offered that Ms. Brooks is talking about the nuts and bolts of the project, but he could talk about the financial aspects of it. The question is getting bids or not depending on the project. Ms. Brooks noted that she had the plans that were approved by the county, which Mr. Blackman dropped off with us today and explained that she didn't think they had changed from last month when she gave the plans to the council in their agenda packet in December. Mayor Becker commented that the basic concept of what Mr. Blackman was proposing has not changed and it has been approved and simplified in fact which is really good. Councilwoman Critz asked if the town had a bid. Mayor Becker responded that he had talked informally

with Mr. Rummage. Mayor Becker reminded the council that by state law if a project of this sort exceeds \$30,000 then you must do informal bidding, which is a pretty informal process, but we would have to either invite bids or advertise; it's fairly flexible up to \$300,000. We don't have to go through the whole advertising and bid opening process. Based on the simplicity of the project, Mayor Becker was fairly confident (even Mr. Blackman is in his new found wisdom about the cost of these projects) that this still might be able to reasonably be handled for under \$30,000 total. Mayor Becker asked the council to consider, as a first step, to see if we can get Mr. Rummage of H.C. Rummage to look at this and propose something under \$30,000 (in the \$25,000 to \$30,000 range), which is what we think the project should cost. The law allows us to just go with a chosen contractor and Attorney Griffin has said "negotiate, enter into a contract" and if we can do it for less than \$30,000 it would save a lot of time, which of course based on Ms. Brooks memo (section referring to the one line she quoted from Terry Griffin) saying "please we want this done very quickly" (to paraphrase). If the first step turns out that Mr. Rummage is saying it is going to cost \$29,700, Mayor Becker might say "Mr. Rummage that's so close I think we better try to get some bids". Mayor Becker explained that we need a little guidance from the council just to make sure that we are still getting the best value for the taxpayers, but we are not going into a long bidding process that's going to cost us money to save nothing. Mayor Becker asked the council for guidance on that and if it was appropriate to start talking to Mr. Rummage and seeing if he will give us a price and if so we could have a contract ready. Councilman Countryman responded that he thought that was a good logical first step, "why spin your wheels if you've got a contractor we are already working with that could take a look at it"?

Mayor Becker explained that the 260 linear feet of accessible trail is being built with the granite fines compacted and mixed with stabilizer just like he is doing out here for the accessible route, so it's material that Mr. Rummage is familiar with. This is the second thing that Mayor Becker is asking for council guidance on as he explained that he and Ms. Brooks have discussed this just from a visual standpoint, but they have said that in some cases having to mix the stabilizer into this granite fines into an aggregate subbase that it may in some cases be cheaper to do the same width in concrete just because the requirements of using this granite dust have become so strict. Concrete may be sort of commercial for that winding area, but if it's much cheaper – would the council like to have an option? If it was \$5,000 cheaper to do concrete - would we? Councilman Countryman responded that it should end up being concrete. Mayor Becker stated that the town can be open to the two materials and then explained that Mr. Blackman says the county would approve concrete, because it's actually harder and more stable than the granite fines: the plans could be amended if the council wanted to for the reason of cost. but if it is a wash, Mayor Becker thought the granite fines was a little more natural and the town should go with that. Councilwoman Critz commented that unless there is a big difference in cost she didn't want to see the town go with concrete. Mayor Becker commented that we will try to get both prices, so the council has "apples to compare to apples". Councilman Countryman stated that it makes more sense, because it's a rustic look, but at the same time the council has to be prudent and if there's a significant cost differential. Mayor Becker responded that he did not know, they have just thrown that at him, but they haven't done any bidding. Mayor Becker has been very informal with them, because he didn't have any

80

- council authorization to really enter into negotiations. Councilwoman Critz mentioned that it [granite fines] was porous and the concrete..... Mayor Becker responded that stuff is not porous; it is 5% as opposed to 0%, it's pretty dense.
- Mayor Becker noted that those were the two things [for council guidance] and asked if we could just get a vote to authorize Ms. Brooks to try to get a proposal or if it's more than \$30,000 we may have to have some informal bids by them and we can try to get one or the other (get a price below \$30,000 or get some bids). Attorney Griffin suggested to the council that they entertain a motion to authorize Mayor Becker/Ms. Brooks to go out and seek the best proposal they can for under \$30,000 and bring it back as quick as they can. Mayor Becker asked if "we can't get it for under \$30,000". Attorney Griffin responded "bring back whatever information you can".
- Councilwoman Neill made a motion for Mayor Becker to go out and seek the best proposal he could for under \$30,000 and bring it back as guick as he could and Councilwoman Krafft seconded. Councilwoman Coffey referred to the third bullet down about the lien agent and workers comp affidavit if required and asked if that was something that the town is going to have to have. Mayor Becker responded that we expect every contractor to have their own workers comp, that is what that means; it's a certificate of insurance. Mayor Becker added that the town would require them to have it and that would be in the contract. Councilwoman Coffey commented that as Mayor Becker goes forward she was confident that he would come back with an estimate under \$30,000 and asked if we wouldn't need to have a special meeting to expedite this. Attorney Griffin responded that Mayor Becker would have the authority to do that (bring it back for council approval). Mayor Becker commented that they thought the February meeting was soon enough and Mr. Blackman felt confident enough and Ms. Brooks.... Ms. Brooks responded that she wanted it done yesterday, so February was not soon enough for her. Mayor Becker responded that "we all want it done yesterday", if Mr. Rummage says tomorrow "I'll do it for \$20,000", we can call a special meeting for Tuesday. Mayor Becker stated that the council will either meet at the regular meeting or if we can get meaningful progress made and save a couple of weeks we will do that. Councilwoman Coffey stated that she thought that will be prudent on our part. Mayor Becker responded the sooner the better. Mayor Becker explained that there is the issue and he has talked to some Troop #18 people about this with the changing of the platform there, which is a project from their troop. Mayor Becker would like to find out from Mr. Blackman if that could be a contract "by others", so that we could work with the troop to disassemble the existing platform carefully and save those materials, so that they could be relocated with a permit after all the dust is settled. The aforementioned motion by Councilwoman Neill that was seconded by Councilwoman Krafft was passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

## 6. <u>Consideration of Planning Board Training by N•Focus Planning</u>

Mayor Becker noted that the town has money in the training budget if the council
wants to do it. Ms. Brooks explained that Nadine Bennett is no longer with

Centralina Council of Governments, but she has moved over to N•Focus. Councilman Countryman asked what N•Focus was. Ms. Brooks responded that it is a planning group. Bill Duston also works for them. Attorney Griffin commented that he thought they were over in Kannapolis and they do a lot of work with towns, contracts with them to provide the same thing that Centralina Council does. Councilwoman Coffey commented that the last time that Mr. Duston came before the council he was with N•Focus. Ms. Brooks commented that they are a planning group, like Attorney Griffin said, they help towns with planning. For example, Ms. Bennett is now working in Marvin as the planner while their planner is out on maternity leave and Mr. Duston is in Wesley Chapel as the planner over there, which is all contracted out through N•Focus. Ms. Brooks explained that she had spoken with Ms. Bennett about planning board training, because Councilwoman Critz had said that we need to get on that guick. Ms. Brooks noted that the council had a suggestion before them for N•Focus to do planning board training for our planning board. Ms. Brooks reminded the council that we have two new members, so it would be very helpful.

• Councilwoman Coffey made a motion that the council contract N• Focus using Nadine Bennett as a facilitator to get our planning board as acclimated to the duties and responsibilities for the Town of Mineral Springs and Councilwoman Critz seconded. Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if Ms. Bennett had given her any dates. Ms. Brooks responded that Ms. Bennett said that she could do it on the 25<sup>th</sup> of this month. Mayor Becker noted as long as we can get an authorization from the council then the date doesn't matter. Councilwoman Critz asked if it would be here at town hall. Ms. Brooks responded yes. Councilwoman Critz encouraged any veteran ones to come and open it up to any council members that would like to. Ms. Brooks responded that the planning board members will be there, because it is a planning board meeting night. It was noted that council members, as well as members of the public can sit in on the meeting; it is an open meeting. The aforementioned motion by Councilwoman Coffey and seconded by Councilwoman Critz passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

#### 7. Consideration of Researching Implementation of a Garbage Nuisance Ordinance

• Ms. Brooks explained that she had recently received some zoning complaints about some properties on Shannon Road and when she went to look at these properties she happened by a place that had many garbage bags in their front and side yard and it kind of touched her that there was nothing at all that could be done. The county does not have a solid waste ordinance any longer (Ms. Brooks guessed it was because it cost too much to enforce) and Ms. Brooks was told that the Health Department won't do anything about things like that unless you see varmints. Ms. Brooks further explained that we have a home in Mineral Springs where there is garbage stockpiled on the back porch and there is nothing she can do about that. It's really hard to tell people who call you up and say "what can be done" and you just have to say "nothing can be done". Many years ago the town went through a procedure to possibly put a nuisance [ordinance] in place, which Ms. Brooks believed was more far reaching than what she was suggesting.

- because she wasn't asking to tell people they have to mow their yard or things like that. In Ms. Brooks' opinion, garbage piled up on people's property like that is a health hazard, but that does not fall under the zoning ordinance; it's not a zoning issue, so it really is a nuisance ordinance that the town would have to come up with. Ms. Brooks explained that she did not know the details, how they work or how to enforce them, but she was asking if the council would like for a little research to be done to see if we can do anything and what it will take to do that.
- Councilwoman Critz commented that we talked about this previously when she was either on the planning board or just coming off the planning board and we asked someone and spoke with Attorney Griffin and the big issue was enforcement. Mayor Becker explained that he thought the town had actually gone specifically to towing junk cars, which everyone recommended against without a police department to back you up. Ms. Brooks explained that she had touched base a little bit with Ms. Bennett on whether they could help us put together something. Ms. Brooks knows there will be a fee, but she didn't know what it would be, because she didn't know how extensively she would need them to work. Mayor Becker stated that the one thing that always comes to his mind when they think about these kinds of ordinances has come from the Attorney in the form of points when you are adopting a nuisance ordinance: how do you define the nuisance, who enforces it, what are the penalties and how do you enforce the penalties. Mayor Becker thought those were questions that needed to be answered in the ordinance. Attorney Griffin added "appeal rights and all that". Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks needed some expert advice, because we can't just throw it out there. Ms. Brooks concurred. Mayor Becker asked if we even have the staff. Ms. Brooks responded "no we do not". Mayor Becker continued if one person could handle this or if we have to outsource each complaint; are there options with neighboring towns to use their code enforcement departments on a contract basis or N. Focus on a contract basis. Councilwoman Coffey asked if it would be possible for Ms. Brooks to contact other towns about our size and see if they have something in place and what they are doing and what their success is with it before we think about N.Focus. Attorney Griffin commented that if the council was really serious. Ms. Brooks should talk with N•Focus, because they represent a multitude of little towns and bigger towns; they have access to that data very quickly. Ms. Brooks could spend two days trying to get in touch with other clerks to send their ordinance and one opinion might be not to have it and another one is to have it. Attorney Griffin also suggested finding out if it might be cheaper to contract with an adjoining town that already has all this mechanism in place to enforce it if the council adopts an ordinance. Councilwoman Coffey commented that was the biggest issue [enforcement]. Mayor Becker stated that Waxhaw immediately comes to mind, because they have a full code enforcement staff at this point who are knowledgeable in what their ordinances say and if we were paying them on a contract or a per violation basis they would be happy (probably) to enforce our code in our town. Attorney Griffin responded that N•Focus might do it too. Mayor Becker added that they themselves may do it, so there are plenty of people, but there are so many "up in the airs" that Ms. Brooks just needs guidance should she go forward. Councilwoman Coffey replied "start with them, N•Focus".

Councilman Countryman noted that he would play the "devil's advocate" and explained that we all understand how disgusting that is, but his question is if the county doesn't address it and the health department doesn't address it, why do we think that we can address it. We can do the research, but like Councilwoman Critz, Councilman Countryman remembers back when the council went through this process before, although it was of a somewhat larger scope, but the end result that the council came to at that point in time is that it's really tough to do stuff on private property especially when you don't have an ordinance in place and you don't have somebody to enforce that ordinance. Like Ms. Brooks, Councilman Countryman would like to see something done, he would love for those people whoever they may be to do it themselves, because it's disgusting, but at the same time, being realistic, how does the town think we can do something better or more efficient than the county government or the county health department. Countryman explained that he has a problem with government as it is anyway. because none of it is very efficient, but the reality of life is "we are just a little bitty chink in the big puzzle", how do we think we can do something that they don't seem to want to do or can't do. Councilwoman Neill commented that she thought it was a perception, people pay taxes to the Town of Mineral Springs and they don't really want to see garbage piled up next door, they want their taxes to go for something. We know their taxes go for something, but that's just a perception from the person who is having the problem with the bad neighbor. Councilwoman Coffey stated that she did not think our tax base was large enough to handle that particular situation. Councilwoman Neill responded that she was not suggesting that, she was just saying that is a perception that people have. Councilman Countryman commented that perceptions do exist, but sadly the people that have those perceptions kind of have to just get over it, because the reality is if the county is not going to do anything and the public health system isn't going to do anything, it makes it a little difficult for a community like Mineral Springs to be able to have that force of will, as much as he would like to see it happen, he didn't think it was realistic. Councilwoman Critz offered her opinion having served on this board for going on 15 years, the one thing the town has always strived to do is truly be a representative board to represent the community and the issues that they bring before the council. "We can't do everything that works for everyone, it simply isn't possible, so we look to do what is the better good and take the moral ethical high ground has always been our mantra". Councilwoman Critz continued that in addition to the fact that this is a health nuisance and a visual nuisance, the council should seriously consider the health issues: what is going into the ground, what is going into the water table through this trash that is affecting people much farther down than just the person next door and how is it affecting property values around it. "All of us sitting here know that the reality is it does make a difference and you know I don't know that the health department and the county stopped doing some of these things, because they don't work. I think sometimes they just stop doing them, because they are a pain and I am not saying that is going to give us any, that we are going to be any better at it, but I think we should find a way", Councilwoman Critz said. At least search out a way that we might possibly have some kind of ordinance with enough teeth in it to motivate an individual. Ms. Brooks responded that sometimes that's what it is, it's being able to say this is what our ordinance says, this is what you need to do and a lot of people want to comply with the ordinance. Some people are not going to want to, but sometimes it's just having

something to say "okay you are not allowed to do that" and they take care of it (most of the time). Councilwoman Critz shared that it's often contagious, her oldest son is a residential contractor, his former boss, now he owns that company, bought land in a very run down section of town in High Point, put in a 3,000 square foot cabinetry business and re-did up a couple of the little mill houses that were around it and rented them to people that he checked out and the next thing you know the person two doors down starts cleaning up their yard and painting their house; it is unbelievable what has happened in a two block area. It can be contagious; sometimes doing right is a motivation, so Councilwoman Critz is all for giving this a try. Councilwoman Cureton mentioned that people have been talking to her about the house next door to her and she talked to the man that owns it and his suggestion was that "if you don't like it, clean it up". People are throwing their garbage there and it looks really bad. Councilwoman Critz responded "let's see what we can do, if we don't try then we are guilty of not trying". Councilwoman Critz stated that she would like to be able to tell constituents, if nothing else, "we tried and it didn't work or we tried and it did work".

Ms. Brooks noted that she understood Councilman Countryman's point, because even if we have the ordinance we may still be fighting a losing battle. Councilman Countryman replied like any other, it's like a majority of all the laws on the books that are out there today, 95% of the people comply with them, because they want to, because they appreciate our community. Councilman Countryman explained that his concern is not trying, his concern is being effective and getting is done. Councilman Countryman does not have any objections to exploring the possibility, that is not his concern, his concern is once we explore that possibility and head in that ordinance direction then we need to be prepared and have the ability to deal with it once an ordinance is initiated; from experience we have found that's a little difficult to pursue, but he is all about having Ms. Brooks look into and finding out the possibilities of how we can get these people to comply, because we all want that for our community. Councilman Countryman explained that saying the "devil's advocate" just brings up the other side; it doesn't necessarily mean that he is opposed to those ideas, but you have to look at the other side. Ms. Brooks responded that she got his point. It will cost the town, because Ms. Brooks can't put another hat on, so if the council adopts such an ordinance they are going to have to consider how they are going to enforce it, whether it is Waxhaw or another part-time employee; that is part of it as well. Mayor Becker noted the final thing, which goes from what Councilman Countryman had said, more philosophically to our vision as a town of small government is the balancing act - that's a really important thing, because it is health, but not to suffer from the "HOA disease" where suddenly we want to enforce everything, it's garbage bags of disgusting trash this week, but next week it's just going to be....we are going to get demands until you get the HOA [effect]. Mayor Becker explained that the town has to be very careful to always retain that balancing act as a small town, because we are not Charlotte, Monroe, or Waxhaw, so we have to be careful. Mayor Becker doesn't like to use the "slippery slope argument" against doing the right thing. because you can always stop at the right thing, just because you have done one thing doesn't mean you have to go any deeper. "We just always need to stay mindful of what our founding principles were", Mayor Becker said.

Councilman Countryman made a motion that the council allows the town clerk to explore the possibility of an ordinance development with N•Focus to eliminate or to develop a nuisance ordinance to deal with those things that are specific. Ms. Brooks asked if they had a funding amount that they wanted to use. Mayor Becker responded that was up to the council; the money is in the planning budget. Councilman Countryman responded that he thought they need to find out what they think they would charge us. Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Brooks was talking about her time or for the possible contracts. Councilwoman Coffey responded no, researching the implementation of the ordinance. Ms. Brooks responded if she was on the phone with Ms. Bennett or emailing back and forth saying "can you do this or can you do that". Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Bennett will be charging for that research. Councilwoman Coffey asked what Ms. Bennett was now an hour; she used to be \$75 and Mr. Duston was \$125. Ms. Brooks responded that she thought that was when he was at COG. Councilwoman Critz commented that she didn't think that it was going to cost enough that it's going to matter right now, but if Ms. Brooks sees that it is going to then the council will need to get it on the next month's agenda if they need to put it in the budget, but if it's under the level that she can comfortably work in without any budget amendments then she should do it. Mayor Becker commented that there will be no budget amendment required; we do have ordinance development funding as a line item in the budget. Becker reminded the council that there was a motion on the floor (for Ms. Brooks to take these first steps and come back to this board with some more concrete ideas of feasibility) for at least this exploratory funding within that line item that is in the planning budget and asked if there was a second to Councilman Countryman's motion. Councilwoman Critz seconded the aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

# 8. <u>Consideration of Authorizing the Town Clerk to Attend the International Institute</u> <u>of Municipal Clerks Conference</u>

• Ms. Brooks explained that the International Institute of Municipal Clerks [conference] is completely different than the training [Annual County and City Clerks Conference] that she can't get a hotel [room] for. Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks have joked for probably 15 years now, because IIMC is worldwide and she is IIMC certified, but they have their conference once a year and normally it is in states far away. It was in Hawaii one year and Ms. Brooks said to Mayor Becker "hey, do you think the council would let me go to Hawaii". Mayor Becker stated that he had responded "we are very strict about and conservative about our travel". Ms. Brooks explained that they [IIMC] will be having their conference this year at Carolina Beach, which is the closest they have ever been. Councilman Countryman asked how much it cost. Councilwoman Critz stated that this is a nobrainer, Ms. Brooks needs to go, but when she comes back she wants to know what "Motivation by Chocolate" means. Mayor Becker asked about the registration and how many days it was. At least it is in February, so Carolina Beach is not at the peak of its tourist season. Ms. Brooks commented that the registration is \$275.

• Councilwoman Critz made a motion that the Town Clerk is authorized to attend the International Institute of Municipal Clerks and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

# 9. Staff Reports

- Ms. Janet Ridings announced that the town had sold all 120 bricks as of this afternoon at 3:00 p.m. The first 50 bricks have been proofed by three people and sent back. We will get the number one brick next week just to say "okay" this is the font and this is what it is going to look like and then they will proceed with the other 49. The second 51 through 100 have been proofed by three people and sent back to them [brick company] today. The 20 that are left will be done by next Thursday. The exterior bricks that go around the outer rim were ordered from Carolina Brick in Monroe today; just to order a strap from them (99 bricks) was a whole lot cheaper than getting them out of Miami. "We are making real progress; we are just about finished".
- Mayor Becker explained that we were waiting for Mr. Blackman, because as the council remembers, our playground is above the \$30,000 bid threshold, but it's a very specific vendor and product, so it may only have a single respondent; however, Mr. Blackman doesn't have that respondent yet and while it hasn't delayed Mr. Rummage yet, it may. Certain things have to be done by the playground vendor/installer before Mr. Rummage can finish. There is a possibility that we might need a special meeting, because that is really an ongoing project that we may need to approve a playground contract even though we know what the amount is supposed to be and Mr. Blackman keeps assuring Mayor Becker that if that vendor does it, it's etched in stone for the playground, installation and the mulch. Councilwoman Critz asked when Mr. Blackman thinks he will hear. Mayor Becker responded that we do not know, his only comment when Ms. Brooks and he had their conference call to update themselves on the park progress was and the playground was "oh, I dropped the ball on that one". Councilwoman Coffey asked if the company can deliver. Mayor Becker responded that we believe they can, it's a very large playground equipment manufacturer/installer. Mayor Becker explained that he had done some research on that particular vendor and the type of warranty they have on the product and they are on the up and up, it's just a question of Mr. Blackman getting the bid information in. Mayor Becker hopes that is what it is; it is sort of out of our hands right now, but if it looks like we are going to have to approve that playground contract (which is not part of the H.C. Rummage Construction contract), we might need to do a special meeting, so that we are not holding up Mr. Rummage on his portion.

#### 10. Other Business

There was no other business.

### 11. Adjournment

 Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows: Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft and Neill

Nays: None

• The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.

• The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, February 11, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:	
Vicky A Brooks CMC NCCMC Town (	Clerk Frederick Becker III Mayor